FINAL

Climate Change Advisory Committee Meeting
MEETING MINUTES
March 27, 2009 – RCSOB, Room 105 
10:00 a.m. – 3:00 p.m.
The meeting of the Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was called to order at 10:05 a.m. on March 27th, 2009 by Sara Hetznecker, Chair.
The following members were present:

Richard Allan, Peter Alyanakian, Robert J. Barkanic, David Cannon, George Ellis, Sarah Hetznecker, (Chair), Jan Jarrett, Vivian Loftness, Paul Opiyo, John Quigley, Ron Ramsey, Representative Greg Vitali, Nathan Willcox, Wayne Williams
The following members were absent:

Terry R. Bossert, James Cawley, Dan Desmond, Representative Camille “Bud” George, Fred Harnack, Al Magnotta, Ed Yankovich
The following alternates were present:

Jim Elliott for Al Magnotta, Gene Trisko for Ed Yankovich
Proxy Votes:

David Cannon for Terry Bossert, George Ellis for Fred Harnack 

DEP staff and guests present were:

Dr. William Martin and Amanda Barnes (Facilitators), Dan Griffiths (DEP), Joe Sherrick (DEP), Kim Hoover (DEP), Christina Simeone (DEP), Timothy George (Greenlee Partners, LLC), Mark Hammond (Drinker Biddle Reath), Tarek Selim (Penn Environmental and Remediation), Todd Kantorczyk (Manko, Gold, Katcher & Fox, LLP), Stephanie Wissman (PA Chamber), John Slade (All4Inc.), Wayne W. Kober (Wayne W. Kober Inc.), Jeff McNally (ARIPPA), Elizabeth Hensil (PA Association of Realtors), Andrea Danucalov (Exelon), Terry Black (ERM), John Chenosky (Petition Project), Rob Graff (Delaware Valley Regional Planning Commission), Wick Havens (Petition), Brian Nagle (Macungie PA), Dave Vollero (York County Solid Waste Authority), Jennifer Reed Harry (PennAg Industries), Angela Watson (Parsons Brinckerhoff), Danielle Spila (PennDOT), Doug Biden (Electric Power Generation Association), Rev. Dr. Bruce P. Bouchard (PA Council of Churches).
INTRODUCTIONS: 
Announcements by Ms. Hetznecker included:

· Amanda Barnes is the substitute facilitator from 10:00 AM to 12:00 PM. William Martin will be the facilitator for the rest of the meting.
· Fred Harnack has given proxy to George Ellis. 
· Terry Bossert has given proxy to Dave Cannon.
CCAC members and appropriate DEP staff introduced themselves to the group. Ms. Hetznecker also asked those in the audience to introduce themselves to the group.
ACTION ITEMS:
Ms. Hetznecker requested motions to approve CCAC minutes.
Minutes from the February 27th meeting – Mr. Williams asked for a correction to his discussion on page 4 to “There are concerns about RGGI.”  Mr. Ellis asked for a correction to his discussion on page 3 to “Mr. Ellis expressed some concern that the sponsor …”  

Action Item – A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes as provided.  The motion passed unanimously.

Staffing Changes:
Mr. Sherrick discussed the staffing changes for the committee.  Pat Lupo has resigned from the committee.  The Governor appointed Laureen Boles. Due to a previous commitment, she was unable to attend today’s meeting.  Ms. Boles is a Civil Engineer and Environmental Planer with the City of Philadelphia with more than 20 years experience working on sustainable development projects.  Kim Hoover is new to the Office of Energy and Technology Deployment and will assume more coordination responsibilities with the committee.

TIMELINE AND PUBLIC OUTREACH DISCUSSION:
Mr. Sherrick clarified that the Climate Change Action Plan report will be ready on October 9.  Ms. Loftness asked when there would be public comment on the work plans.  Ms. Simeone replied the public comment period begins on October 9 and closes on November 9.  Mr. Ellis discussed his concern with the time constraints of Act 70.  There is a need for cohesive strategy for public input on work plans.  Mr. Sherrick said the work plans will be posted on the web site.  Ms. Jarrett asked if the department was planning outreach sessions.  Mr. Sherrick replied no.  Ms. Simeone explained the outreach efforts will be delayed until October.  She discussed the timeline.  There will be additional changes to the timeline.
Mr. Elliott suggested the process of getting the consultant on board and accomplishing the work has a limited amount of time.
Mr. Barkanic made a motion to open a public comment period now for each committee meeting to share information from all meetings and solicit comments monthly.  He suggested PA Bulletin notices and DEP Updates as ways to inform the public and solicit input after each meeting.  Ms. Simeone responded that the department will look into this.  After discussion, she clarified that publishing meetings in the PA Bulletin is a more formal method for public comment.  During this discussion the following comments were made:
· Mr. Ellis said it would be a meaningless public comment period.

· Ms. Hetznecker suggested July 1 for public comments when the work plans are more fully vetted.

· Ms. Loftness said the public is a resource to the process.

· Me. Barkanic expressed concern that the transportation industry is not well represented.

· Ms. Jarrett supports Mr. Barkanic’s motion.  Reminders from the public are important.
· Ms. Loftness stated that DEP and CCAC are charged with giving advice to the legislature.  

· Representative Vitalli said we have spent too much time on procedures and not enough time discussing CO2 reductions.

· Mr. Barkanic withdraws his motion.

· Ms. Hertznecker asked the department to look at the two options for public comment and follow up with a conference call to the committee.

INTRODUCTION OF CENTER FOR CLIMATE STRATEGIES:
Tom Peterson from the Center for Climate Strategies (CCS) was introduced.  Randy Strait from CCS joined the discussion by conference call. The role of CCS is to provide project coordination in the following ways:

1. Review the work plans

2. Provide technical and microeconomic analysis (costs) of the work plans

3. Provide macroeconomic modeling of the assemblage of work plans included in the action plan

Mr. Trisko (representing The United Mineworkers for Ed Yankovich) asked how the climate model would address PA’s Alternative Energy Portfolio Standard from a coal perspective.

Mr. Peterson explained he relies on input from the subcommittees.  Baselines and fuel mix can be factored in as a critical assumption.  Dan Griffiths also referenced PJM as a potential source of information.  Mr. Peterson noted that Dr. Rose, who will be performing the macroeconomic modeling, is very familiar with PA’s energy dynamic and has performed similar analyses for other coal states.

Mr. Peterson said REMI and CGE models are necessary for this type of analysis but a CGE model would need to be built.  REMI modeling has been used by most states.  Price feedbacks can be part of adequate modeling. Impacts on outcomes and overall demand are factors for the models.  Energy prices and other changes have occurred during the last six months.  CCS will be doing a current analysis.
Ms. Simeone said microeconomic work with CCS and subcommittees will ramp up next week.

Subcommittee Reports and StaTus of Work Plan REVIEW:
Electricity Generation, Transmission, and Distribution
Mr. Sherrick said that there is a need for a new Chair of Electricity Generation, Transmission, and Distribution subcommittee.  Members can let him know if interested. Mr. Sherrick will send an email to the subcommittee.  Due to implementation of Act 129, Mr. Williams said he cannot devote the time required for leadership of this subcommittee.  He will continue with the subcommittee as a resource for AEPS and Act 129.

Ms. Hertzneckler thanked Mr. Williams for his contributions.

Industry & Waste

Mr. Elliott delivered the report.  There was a meeting on March 18.  There is an overlap in the data for three work plans.  The subcommittee has asked the department for clarification and has not heard from DEP regarding the data.  He realizes there is a limitation on time resources for DEP staff.  He stated interest among the subcommittee in pursuing regional/community anaerobic digesters.
Mr. Ellis asked Mr. Sherrick if revisions to work plans are being forwarded to CCS.

Mr. Sherrick responded yes, the revisions will be forwarded.  

Residential and Commercial

Ms. Loftness delivered the report.  There are 40 work plans divided into categories.  She asked how the subcommittee should discuss these with CCS.  Mr. Peterson explained CCS would resolve the issue by looking at work plans for consolidation and bundling.  He will create a functional agenda for the upcoming conference calls.  The next steps in the process are for agreement on the list of work plans and assumptions on the data. 

Mr. Sherrick said the department will coordinate a scheduling call with CCS.  DEP technical leads will take the lead with the subcommittee chairs.

Land Use and Transportation

Mr. Willcox said the low carbon fuel standard work plan needs to be moved into the standard format. 

Agriculture and Forestry

Mr. Quigley remarked that expert opinion is reflected in the work plans.

Public Comment:
1. Robert Graff, Manager, Climate and Energy Initiatives, Delaware Valley Regional Planning Commission – Mr. Graff presented  the findings of “Regional Greenhouse Gas Inventory.”    Nine counties in southeastern PA and New Jersey are members of the commission. The presentation is available on website: www.dvrpc.org/climate.htm
2. Rev. Dr. Bruce Bouchard, spoke on behalf of the PA Council of Churches.  The church community and faith leaders understand that climate change is caused by human activity.  Catastrophic storms, droughts and flooding are serious impacts that they care about.  He appreciates the positive leadership of the committee and supports legislation that reduces greenhouse gases in a manner that is fair to the disadvantaged and economically vulnerable members of society, promotes clean and renewable energy, and environmentally clean private and public transportation.
3. John Chenosky represents a group of climate change skeptics who refute that climate change is real. Mr. Chenosky attended a recent International Conference on Climate Change where a petition was presented that was signed by scientists and others. He provided copies of “Nature, Not Human Activity, Rules the Climate” published by the Heartland Institute and “Covert enviro strategy” reprint from The Washington Times, dated July12, 2007.  He inquired about the procedure to receive a copy of the contract with CCS.
LUNCH
DRAFT IMPACTS ASSESSMENTS REPORT: 
Dr. James Shortle, economist from Penn State University, gave a presentation on the key points of the draft Impacts Assessments Report.  Climate projections are based on general circulation models and plausible emissions scenarios.  Uncertainty is expressed using IPCC terms.  Dr. Shortle stated that global emissions choices made today will not have an effect until 2045.  This is due to current concentrations and lifespan of GHGs.  He further noted that the concentration of CO2 will continue to increase for a period of time even if emissions levels are stabilized.  Dr. Shortle reported that winter precipitation is likely to increase but with less snowfall as it is virtually certain (>99%) to be warmer.  Some other effects he discussed are an increase in surface water temperatures, changes to water quality, increased drought conditions in summer interrupted by an increase sporadic flash run-off from more intense storm events.

Mr. Cannon asked for clarification of the terms used in expressed in certainty to which Dr. Shortle referred back to the “Expressing Uncertainty” slide.
Mr. Sherrick informed the committee that the presentation will be posted to the web for their future reference and noted that the draft report is due to the department on April 1.  The department needs 1 to 2 weeks to review the report.  The report will be sent to the committee by April 15.  The committee will have 2 weeks to review.  Then there will be a public comment period with publication in PA Bulletin.  Dr. Shortle will be available for the next committee meeting on April 30.

Ms. Jarrett asked what the purpose of public comment is.  Mr. Sherrick replied that clarifications to the report could be made as a result of public comment.  Mr. Ellis asked if there will be a letter sent to the Legislature explaining the Impacts Assessment Report will not meet the deadline.
Ms. Simeone replied yes.

ACTION ITEM: ESTABLISH BASELINE AND TARGET YEARS:
Mr. Sherrick stated the baseline year is critically important for further assessment.  He asked if there was any dissention with establishing 2000 as baseline.  He explained there are difficulties obtaining accurate data for 1990.  There is good access to high quality data for 2000 and it captures recent actions.  Year 2005 fails to incorporate recent actions.  Mr. Willcox motioned to establish 2000 as the baseline year.  Mr. Cannon seconded the motion.  The motion was passed unanimously.  
Mr. Sherrick referred to the state actions document that was first presented to the committee in October.  The document identifies what targets and target years have been set by other states noting that they are in keeping with the recommendations of the IPCC.  Mr. Cannon expressed his concern with establishing a target year.  He stated that air emissions targets are usually 20 or more years out.  Other points raised on the topic included:
· Mr. Peterson noted that implementation varies from early start to long term actions.  Typical targets are as follows: near-term, 2012 or 2015; mid-term, 2020 or 2025; long term, 2050.

· Mr. Willcox offered 2020 and 2050 as suggested as targets.

· Mr. Cannon said that he doesn’t have enough information to make any recommendations and was concerned with using the word “target.”
· Ms. Loftnes said that we need to establish target years and agreed with Mr. Willcox stating that these years are used internationally and by other states.
· Ms. Jarrett also agreed with Mr. Willcox.

A motion to set 2020 and 2050 as years of analysis for what we can achieve as a state was made by Ms. Loftness and seconded by Ms. Jarrett.  Mr. Cannon said the legislature will decide on the goals.  The motion was passed unanimously.

EPA DRAFT GHG REPORTING RULE:
Krish Ramamurthy, DEP Bureau of Air Quality, presented timelines and information for EPA’s draft mandatory GHG reporting rule.  The proposed rule was signed by the EPA Administrator on March 10, 2009.  The rule will be published in the Federal Register (www.regulations.gov) shortly under Docket ID No. EPA-HQ-OAR-2008-0508.  The rule is expected to be finalized by June 2009.  Facilities that emit more than 25,000 tons of CO2e of GHG emissions per year must report their GHGs. Reporting is made directly to EPA.  Data collection begins January 1, 2010 with first reports required to be submitted by March 31, 2011.  More information is available by hotline: 1-877-GHG-1188 and email:  GHGMRR@epa.gov
ADJOURNMENT:
A motion to adjourn the meeting was made at 2:45 P.M. by Mr. Willcox and seconded by Mr. Cannon.  The motion was passed unanimously.
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